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Dear Editor,
On Saturday, August 2, an urgent notice was issued to 

approximately 400,000 residents of Toledo and Lucas County 
in northwest Ohio who received treated drinking water from the 
City of Toledo.  The message:  DO NOT DRINK THE WATER.  
DO NOT BOIL THE WATER. The cause of the water crisis is 
what’s known as a Harmful Algal Bloom (HAB) in Lake Erie and 
it’s located right beside Toledo’s water intake.

This is exactly the kind of thing that the Hiwassee River 
Watershed Coalition is working to prevent in the future in Lake 
Chatuge! This crisis is happening because, in the words of one 
of my colleagues in Ohio, local governments and residents have 
been "kicking the can" for decades, refusing to do what needs to 
be done to reduce nitrogen and phosphorus levels draining into 
the lake for decades.

The algae blooms grow in warm temperatures on an excess 
of nutrients (phosphorus is the main concern) in the water and 
when the problem is bad enough, concentrations of a toxin called 
microcystin that is found naturally in algae increase to a level 
that makes us sick.

In 2007, the watershed coalition published a plan for the 
Lake Chatuge watershed that contains recommended strategies 
for reducing nutrient pollution draining into the lake. Using funds 
from a GA 319(h) Nonpoint Source Pollution Program grant, 
we have been working for the past three years to start reducing 
nutrient levels in the lake, but we must continue this work if we 
want to keep Lake Chatuge safe.

Installing best management practices (BMPs) to slow and 
treat runoff from all kinds of land uses (agricultural, commercial 
and residential areas), fixing leaking or failing septic systems 
(and maintaining your system regularly), supporting the City of 
Hiawassee in its efforts to add nutrient reduction to its wastewater 
treatment plant, and maintaining membership in the watershed 
coalition are all ways you can help!

Think you won’t be affected because you have a well? 
Almost all of the businesses along US 76 rely on treated drink-
ing water from the City of Hiawassee’s intake in Lake Chatuge. 
Oh and by the way, they can’t use Lake Erie for recreation while 
these blooms are happening either.

The Lake Chatuge Watershed Action Plan and more in-
formation about recommended nutrient reduction strategies are 
available on the watershed coalition’s web site: www.hrwc.net/
lakechatugeplan.htm.

Let's not have people 20 years from now saying of us, 
“Well, they just kicked the can down the road and now we can't 
drink the water.”

Callie D. Moore, Executive Director
Hiwassee River Watershed Coalition

Not here, but here                                                                                             
Over the years I have 

met some strong personalities, 
both men and women! (Most of 
them of Baptist background.) 
Nearly all Baptists have strong 
personalities. That’s the reason 
there are so many of them. One 
fellow from the mountains was 
caught moon shining and was 
sent to prison. After a few days 
in prison he wrote his mom a 
letter saying, “Dear Ma, it’s 
here like it is down there, 
nearly all Baptists.” Some 
of these strong personalities 
have been preachers, staff 
members, politicians, teachers, 
con people and some ordinary 
folks from the market places 
of life. People with strong per-
sonalities make their presence 
known. Sometimes they get to 
be annoying, upsetting and just 
plain obnoxious. In fact, they 
can become a thorn in the flesh. 
At the same time, they can be a 
motivating force, inspirational 
and a tremendous challenge. 
Strong personalities are usu-
ally “take charge” people. 
A lot of them will rush in to 
situations where angels fear to 
tread. But they get things done 
even if it is not always good. 
They are not passive people. 

Peter had a strong per-
sonality. He didn’t always 
say the right thing nor do the 
right thing but he couldn’t 
be quiet and inactive. Once, 
at the most holy moment, he 
wanted to start building three 
tabernacles. On another sol-
emn occasion with our Lord, 
he became an ear slicer. Strong 
personalities may at times 
mess up, but overall they are 
out front and on the cutting 
edge of great things that are 
successful. Many of them are 
pioneers. You can tell because 

of the arrows in their backs. 
People with strong personali-
ties die just like everyone else 
but even when they are gone 
they are still here. 

I am sure that you have 
known individuals, maybe 
a family member, that even 
though they were dead they 
still controlled what went on in 
the family. I have also known 
churches that seemed to be 
influenced more by the dead 
than the living. I heard about 
an aristocratic, antebellum 
middle Georgia woman who 
was getting on in age. She was 
a classic steel magnolia who 
controlled what went on in 
the “big house.” Driven by the 
fear that she would die before 
her rich husband she decided 
to take charge of matters. She 
hired one of the best artists 
from Atlanta and brought him 
to the plantation. She told the 
artist that she wanted a portrait 
of herself that looked like she 
did when she first married. He 
agreed and told her to dress in 
her best. She decked herself in 
her finest. The artist positioned 
her in her best pose with her 
hands gracefully holding a fan 
so that her 5 carat diamond 
ring was very prominent. She 
instructed the artist to paint 
her forty years younger and to 
paint her ring 10 carats larger! 
He agreed that he could do both 
but he wanted to know why she 
wanted him to paint a 15 carat 
diamond that she never owned. 
She explained to the artist that 
when she died she knew her 
husband would immediately 
marry a younger woman and 
that he would give the 5 carat 
diamond ring to her. But she 
said, “I want her to go crazy 
searching the big house trying 
to find this 15 carat diamond.” 

Certainly, we ought to 
so live that we would be a 
positive influence in this life. 
Even when we are not here, 
we will continue to be here if 
we have lived our lives in the 
will of God. Being dead, yet 
speaking.

A few days ago my wife 
and I walked into a Walmart 
store to do some quick shop-
ping. Just ahead of us was a 
little family...mom and three 
kids, I’d guess about 5, 7, and 
10. The 10-year old, a boy, 
I’ll call Jack. Mom grabbed 
a shopping cart and set the 
course. As they passed a huge 
stack of soft drink cans in the 
aisle, Jack said wistfully, “I 
want a coke.”

Mom replied pleasantly, 
“No.”

“But Mom,” Jack re-
torted, “I’m gonna get dehy-
drated!”

Mom’s response: “Let 
me know when you’re done.”

Discussion over. They 
proceeded down the aisle to-
ward the laundry soap.

Did you catch the dy-
namics going on here? Let 
me dissect that brief piece of 
stellar parenting. Jack, 10, 
is thinking about Jack. His 
question wasn’t, “Mom, can 
we stop and get something to 
drink? I’m thirsty and the other 
kids probably are, too.” No, 
he saw something he wanted, 
something he apparently liked, 
and his first thought was to get 
some for himself.  

Mom’s response is clas-
sic in its simplicity: “No.” 
There is no apology, no at-
tempt to justify her decision, 
no asking forgiveness that she 
doesn’t feel inclined to stop 

what she’s doing at that mo-
ment and fulfill his request. 
There is no explanation. No 
seeking permission from a 
10-year old to make a parent-
ing decision. Mom doesn’t 
say, “We don’t have the time 
for that right now.” If she 
launches into a rationale for 
her decision the scene is set 
for an argument. So it is short, 
uncluttered, decisive: No. 

We expect push-back 
from a 10-year old and we are 
not disappointed. “I’m gonna 
get dehydrated,” he warns, as 
if to instill terror in her heart 
and create a paralyzing fear 
that the Childrens’ Hydration 
Police will instantly appear 
and force mom to relent and 
buy him a coke. She is wise to 
his strategy and not in the least 
intimidated by his appeal.  

“Let me know when 
you’re done...” she replies. She 
calls his bluff. It is as though 
she says, “I am the mother and 
your phony plea does not move 
me. If you are seriously thirsty 
there is a water fountain at the 
front of the store by the rest-
rooms. We’ll meet you there 
after we check out.” 

Leadership parenting. 
Jack has re-discovered who’s 
in charge. The other kids will 
pick it up, too. Wish I had it 
on film.

Send  your  pa ren t -
ing questions to: DrDon@
RareKids.net. 

RARE KIDS;

By Don Jacobsen
WELL DONE

    
   Elected Officials         Elected Officials        Elected Officials

Governor Nathan Deal, Georgia State Capitol Atlanta, GA 30334, 404-656-1776
Sen. Johnny Isakson, U.S. Senate, Washington, DC 20510, 202-224-3643
Sen. Saxby Chambliss, U.S. Senate, Washington, DC 20510, 202-224-3521
U.S. Congressman Doug Collins, 9th District, Washington, DC 20515, 202-225-9893
Rep. Stephen Allison, Georgia House of Representatives, 404-656-0177 or 0185
Sen. John Wilkinson, Georgia State Senate, 404-463-5257
Towns County Commissioner Bill Kendall, 706-896-2276
Clerk of Superior Court Cecil Dye, 706-896-2130
Tax Commissioner Bruce Rogers, 706-896-2267
Magistrate/Probate Judge David Rogers, 706-896-3467
Sheriff Chris Clinton, 706-896-4444
Coroner Tashina Eller, 706-489-9519
Enotah Circuit District Attorney Jeff Langley, 706-896-6489
Board of Education:706-896-2279, Michael Anderson, Donna Hedden, Jerry Taylor, 
Bob Gibby, Emily Phillips. Superintendent: Melissa Williams
Hiawassee Mayor Barbara Mathis, 706-896-2202
Hiawassee City Council: Janet Allen, Jay Chastain, Joan Crothers, Steven Smith, Pat 
Smith
Young Harris Mayor Andrea Gibby, 706-379-3171
Young Harris City Council: Terry Ingram, John Kelley, Hilary Martin, Matthew Miller, 
Stuart Miller, Sam Leslie

Charles
Duncan

Straight
Shooting

Straight Shooting
When we write a news story, we give you the details of in-

formation that we have uncovered about any given subject.
Our story last week about an inquiry, or “probe” by the 

Georgia Bureau of Investigation regarding the debt by former 
BRMEMC President of the Board of Directors’ Terry Taylor was 
spot on.

A story in the Clay County Prog-
ress in Clay County, NC reported that 
EMC investigation is not confirmed.

That was the Progress’ head-
line. I’m told they have as much infor-
mation as our two newspapers. Why 
they finally chose to write something 
now, well, only they know the answer to that question.

If the North Georgia News and or Towns County Herald 
tells you that something is going on, believe it. We’re not going to 
report something that isn’t happening.

I received information once again from Enotah Circuit Dis-
trict Attorney Jeff Langley last week. 

He said: “I did not intend to communicate that either (GBI 
or the Attorney General’s Office) was conducting any kind of full 
scale investigation of conduct by the EMC. I have spoken with 
the GBI about this matter. The GBI did what is often referred to as 
“an assistance rendered” response, which means a Special Agent 
with the GBI met with and interviewed a complaining witness and 
received documents about the allegations in this matter, but at this 
time they have not initiated a criminal investigation.  

“Likewise, to my knowledge the Attorney General’s Office 
has not opened their own investigation, but I have sought their 
advice regarding the matter. I have also requested a copy of the 
EMC’s internal investigation upon it being completed.

“I rarely comment to the press about matters at this stage, 
but I understand the public’s concern and interest. Therefore I 
want to be very accurate in explaining that steps are being taken 
to inquire into this situation, but these steps should not be taken 
to suggest any determination has been made as to any criminal 
action,” Langley said.

We’re not an alarmist news organization. Our stories are 
based on facts.

Once again, we’re shooting straight and bringing you the 
news as we complete the gathering process. Thank you for your 
patience.

In theory, we 43,000 or so 
members own the BRMEMC.  
However, in practice our own-
ership is largely limited to pay-
ing debts incurred by the man-
ager and a 9-member board 
of directors.  The board hires 
the manager and members 
theoretically elect the board.  
Unfortunately, the system for 
selecting directors is so flawed 
they are in fact hand picked 
by management and we, the 
owners, have little choice in 
the matter.

Here’s how the system 
works. BRMEMC picks a 
committee that decides who 
will be nominated.  The com-
mittee nominates only one per-
son for each position and that is 
almost always the incumbent.  
So we members can only vote 
for whomever the committee 
selects meaning that manage-
ment, not the owners, picks the 
board.  Once voted in, members 
commonly serve for 10 years 
or more and can be expected 
to rubber stamp management 
decisions, even those not in 
the best interests of us own-
ers.  Many of us are appalled 
by controversial actions by 
the manager and board includ-
ing:  1) Location of unsightly 
substations, 2) Purchase of 
prime real estate at historically 
high prices, 3) Construction 
of extravagant headquarters 
building, 4) Massive debt, over 
$113,000,000 and growing and 
5) Recent revelations that a 
former Chairman of the Board 
was wrongly allowed to incur 
a debt of over $107,000 of our 
money.  When we protest such 
poor decisions at the annual 
meeting, management tiptoes 
around the issues and nothing 
gets done about matters of seri-
ous concern to members. Our 
bills just keep going up to pay 
for their misdeeds.

This year we have a 

Dear Editor, 
Management of BRMEMC

chance to start building a new 
board that could make a differ-
ence.  As usual, BRMEMC’s 
committee has nominated 
one person for each of three 
vacancies (members serve 
3-year terms and 1/3 of board 
is elected each year).  Also, as 
usual, all three nominees are 
incumbents who bear at least 
some responsibility for matters 
like the recently reported Terry 
Taylor scandal. However, four 
“newcomers” through great 
personal effort have managed 
to get their names on the ballot.  
Since the committee would 
not nominate them, they each 
went the extraordinary route 
of getting petitions signed by 
approximately 115 members to 
allow their names on the ballot.  
This procedure is so unusual 
that Mr. Sorgen, counsel for 
BRMEMC, told us he could 
not remember when the last 
contested election occurred.

The widely publicized 
Terry Taylor scandal clearly 
demonstrates that neither the 
present 9-member board of 
directors nor the manager 
is doing their jobs.  Board 
members who knew about the 
indebtedness of their former 
Chairman in the amount of 
$107,000+ and did nothing 
about it are likely guilty of 
criminal negligence.  Board 
members who did not know 
about a matter of this magni-
tude are incompetent and unfit 
to serve in positions of respon-
sibility.  I am convinced that to 
deal effectively with the Taylor 
scandal and other grave mat-
ters facing BRMEMC “new 
blood” is required.  I urge each 
of you to carefully consider 
this matter and vote for new 
board members who will listen 
to our concerns and manage 
our co-op accordingly.

Wm. Ronald Gibson

Have something to sell?
Let the Herald work for you!
Contact us at 706-896-4454
Deadline for

the Towns 
County Herald

is Friday
by 5 PM
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